
                                                                                       APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

April 23, 2024
Members present:  Chairman Mike Meehan, Rebecca Hatfield, Mark Gross, Andrea Gendron, alternate; Jason Call, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative 
Absent: Bob Roy, Mike Smith
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary, Forrest Hicks 
Andrea Gendron was designated a voting member for this meeting in the absence of a regular member.
Minutes:

Mark Gross made the motion to approve the April 9, 2024, meeting minutes as read, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Consultation
Bert and Kris VanDohrmann who had requested to placed on tonight’s agenda had telephoned Monday to say they are rethinking their plans and perhaps would be coming to the Board at some later date.  They had thanked the Board secretary for the help they had received to date.  
Communication
Board members were reminded of the NH Office of Energy and Planning Annual Spring Planning and Zoning Conference to be held virtually on Saturday May 11, 2024.  Registration is free and opened on April 1.  Members were encouraged to check the agenda.

The Board secretary will be attended a first aid class on Thursday on using bleed kits.  Board members can sign up to attend if they are interested.

Copies of building permits were circulated.
Unfinished Business – Waumbek Consultation – cont.
The Board decided at its last meeting members should read sections of the Land Use Ordinance and the Subdivision Regulations & Procedures pertaining to issues arising from the conceptual plan presented for development at and around the Waumbek Country Club golf course property.  This to aid in discussions so everyone is in agreement on what has to be considered and what will be required to eventually give approval to stages of development of this large project.
Forrest Hicks, representing Waumbek Partners, LLC, was again at the meeting to take part in the discussions and have his questions answered as well.  The Board secretary reported what she had located and read Planning Board minutes from 1998 through 1991 when a somewhat similar project was asked to be approved by a group of investors and parts of it seemed to be.  But it never materialized, and the property was sold.  It did, however, result in amendments to the Land Use Ordinance addressing the concept of cluster housing.  A warrant article was voted on and accepted at the March town meeting in 1991 before an actual application was received by the Board.  
A discussion then continued by the present Board members on the laws related to uses, structures, or lots and when each might be considered as grandfathered. At some point it seemed the term “lodging units” could be considered to be condominiums but to avoid confusion it seems an amendment was added to Article III, Section 2C: (Hotel, motel, tourist accommodations and lodging units shall be defined in the strictest sense and shall not be considered in the context of condominium conversion.)  The Board secretary circulated copies of articles from the NH Municipal Association about grandfathering and nonconforming uses and NH Code Administration of Env-Wq 1005.04 – Open Space/Conservation Subdivisions.  Questions have also been sent to the town’s attorney, but she is on vacation, and they should probably be answered in the next week or so.  There was also a discussion on how long a developer must substantially begin a project and how long after that can no new regulations or ordinance by applied to this particular project. There is a 200 feet frontage requirement, was this per lot or per entire tract?  Common open areas or public areas set aside in a cluster type development were again discussed.  Mr. Hicks indicated that the section proposed for a site with camping type cabins may be changed or eliminated. Rental units are certainly needed and would be in demand.  Also, light industry should be encouraged as well.  Should the Planning Board work on language in the Land Use Ordinance to do this.  Both would bring benefits to the town and its citizens.
There was also a discussion about how the Board wanted to see plans submitted, as one entire plan or each stage separately.  They agreed that they want to see the entire plan even though this is a long-term project and then examine each stage as it come.  It is understood that this is a multiyear project, and minor revisions can occur to the overall plan because of unforeseen circumstances.  This will also protect the developer from ordinances which might change in the interim, plus it may possibly aid in obtaining financing.
The Board secretary was asked to contact the North Country Council for planning advice and to see it any private individuals are available to help in that area.  She will also keep seeking other information from sources which might be helpful.

Both Mr. Hicks and the Board members agreed these discussions were very productive and will continue at the next meeting.
Other Business
The Board agreed with Chairman Meehan that notices of a secretarial position still needing to be filled should be posted again both in town and in newspapers, in particular, the Caledonian this time.  It has been continuously posted on the town’s website.
The Board’s next meeting will be on May14, 2024.
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Mark Gross.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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